Dignity & Respect Campaign
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Progress and achievements to date

 ‘Maintaining personal dignity and respect’ is one of the key outcomes the LINk works towards; therefore the Steering Group decided in the early months of 2009 to dedicate a campaign to this issue. One year on we have come a very long way. Over the last year we have established a Core Group of between 5 and 10 active members who have helped develop and carry out projects, attended 71 meetings or events and have spoken to ca. 890 people about the campaign. We have also made valuable connections to 16 other organisations and groups involved in promoting Dignity in Care as well as meeting the important decision makers in the city council’s Adults Directorate and the NHS and becoming involved in some wider research projects. This has been very helpful in having our concerns heard by those with the power to change things. It has also helped to get more social care providers involved with the LINk. At the moment we are sending out dignity related information to 163 social care providers in Manchester. Together with the general membership this means that the Dignity & Respect Campaign has a captive audience of ca. 1,200 people or organisations who regularly receive our updates. If you would like to join them, please get in touch with Valeska. 

Working in partnership with existing groups and initiatives has meant that together we have been much more effective at raising the profile of the national Dignity in Care Campaign locally and getting new people to sign up to be Dignity Champions. According to Anna Gaughan, the Regional Dignity Lead for the Department of Health, across the whole of the North West we now 

”have 2,700 Dignity Champions which is a massive 135% increase from April 1st last year” 
The LINk has contributed to this by supporting champions (see below for more information). Our work hasn’t gone unnoticed in Manchester itself either as the following comment by Gillian Moncaster, the Dignity Lead for MCC, highlights: 

“Valeska, in her role of coordinator of the LINk dignity team was invited to join the MCC Dignity in Care Steering Group just a year ago with the aim of promoting collaboration between the MCC and the various local groups involved in LINk, hence helping to bring about changes in practices specifically intended to enhance Dignity in Social Care. The association has proved very successful in broadening the extent of communication and forming new channels. 

In addition progress has been made towards a joint project. Together we made a bid to the Department of Health Bright Ideas Scheme to establish a library of activity equipment which coordinators in the voluntary and private sector could access to enhance to quality of life for Manchester residents. Unfortunately, although the proposal was well received it did not receive a grant. Nevertheless we are hopeful that the necessary funds will be forthcoming. 

In summary the association with the LINk group is already proving rewarding and promises a great deal more.“         

But what kind of things have we actually done? To answer this question we have given you some examples of our work below. 

Supporting Dignity Champions 

An important part of our work has been to support local Dignity Champions. Dignity Champions are people who believe that being treated with dignity is a basic human right and want to help make Manchester’s health and social care service more compassionate and person-centred. They work at the frontline of services and are in a unique position to improve their organisations from within. 

By helping and supporting the Dignity Champions in our community we help to make services better. We have supported Dignity Champions by

· Organising events
· Creating a reference group
· Organising a reference library
· Creating an information sheet with links to useful resources
Champions have told us that they often feel isolated in their specific hospital ward, care home, day care centre, etc. and would welcome meeting other champions to share ideas and support each other through tough times. Therefore, last year in December we held a Christmas Party for champions to get together. The exclusively positive feedback we had from this included that it was a 

“fantastic opportunity to network” and 

“a positive and happy event. Well done […]!” 

We are planning to hold a similar event again this year with a focus on sharing ideas. In the meantime we are working hard to establish an online Reference Group so we can keep in touch in between events and have had quite a bit of interest in that already. 

In addition, we are giving champions access to our Reference Library that consists of articles and publications to do with Dignity in Care. LINk members are able to requests copies free of charge, contribute their own documents and use it as a resource in their work or study. 

Finally, we have put together an Information Sheet with an overview over the local campaign and links to lots and lots of other useful resources that might help champions in their efforts to improve care. This has been promoted to a much wider audience through the voluntary campaigning initiative A Dignified Revolution, whose founding member Monica Dennis congratulated us saying: 

“The documents are brilliant - well done!” 
Alongside providing ongoing support for Dignity Champions it is also important to take stock from time to time and celebrate the great work people are already doing. Therefore the LINk is now sponsoring an annual Dignity Award for Manchester in recognition of individuals’ and organisations’ outstanding contributions to the Dignity & Respect Campaign and the great service they provide. Please read about this year’s deserving winner, Tina Brown from Anchor Homes, below.
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Spotlight on: Tina Brown 
Tina Brown is an activity coordinator for Anchor Homes at Beechfield Lodge. LINk members voted her the LINk Dignity Award winner for 2010 and handed her the honour at a special awards ceremony. She was nominated for transforming the lives of the elderly people she looks after and bringing a little ‘sparkle’ to their days. 
The accolade comes 11 months after Tina started work at Beechfield, where she put her dignity champion training into practice by arranging activities that bring the home together Today the residents have a packed schedule which includes Irish dancing, film nights and pub lunches. In fact many are so busy they are now asking their relatives to book visits in advance. Olwyn Owen, 91, said: 
“We do all sorts – we bake, we make things, we play dominoes and bingo. We’re very lucky to have her.” 
Fellow resident Joan Burrows, 90, said: 
“I love her to bits – she’s lightened us all up.” 
Home manager Sharon Bollesty has received a number of thank you letters about Tina. She’s absolutely priceless. 
“Tina is the real life and soul of Beechfield and has changed the residents’ lives. They are now motivated and have entered external competitions, played host to residents from other homes and schools. Some residents, who were worried about life in a care home are now taking part in daily activities, social events and regularly going out on one or more of the weekly trips to local social clubs, pubs, pantomimes and restaurants. Every home deserves a Tina.”
Delighted Tina said: 
“I would not be anywhere else – these people are like my second family. Coming here is what gets me up in the morning, it’s so rewarding.”
We, too, are delighted that there are people like Tina out there and wish her all the best for the future. The same goes for all the other nominees, who are also making fantastic contributions to the improvement of services and all deserved to be recognised for it. 
( include photos from event

“Tell us YOUR Story”: Working together to improve homecare

Another important project within the Dignity and Respect Campaign has been “Tell us YOUR story”, which is aimed at improving homecare services. Background research suggested that users of homecare agencies are particularly vulnerable and might need the LINk to have their voices heard more than others. Therefore we have been asking current service users to “Tell us YOUR story” about the care they receive. 
The Adults Directorate has kindly helped us with this by sending out information about to 200 of their customers on our behalf. Other organisations such as the Moston Health Forum, Nephra Residents Association and Chorlton Good Neighbours have also been helpful in distributing information widely and collecting feedback for us. 

This exercise has highlighted that homecare customers are unaware of their rights or scared to complain for fear of reprisals. In order to change this we are now planning to use some of the stories to put together a leaflet that will be given to all homecare customers in Manchester. This will clearly cover 
(1) their rights as customers, 
(2) what they can expect from their homecare agency and 
(3) who they can contact if they have a problem or concern but don’t want to go directly to their provider. 

The Moston Health Forum also identified homecare as an issue in their area. In response they formed a working group who regularly meets with representatives of the Adults Directorate to discuss issues and see how they can be resolved through changing how services are commissioned and contracted. Rather than duplicating this work the LINk has joined the existing working group. This allows us to feed in comments from our members and help to make big structural changes that have potential to improve the homecare system across Manchester. 
Being involved in the campaign: What is it like? 

Of course we could not achieve anything without our dedicated LINk volunteers who are very active in the campaign. But what is it like for them? Ros Nesbitt, the chair of the Core Group, and Marisha Palm, the Core Group’s second in command, let us in on their secrets below.  

Ros: “I absolutely love being a Steering Group member and the chair of the Dignity & Respect Campaign. It keeps my mind and brain active and makes me feel like I’m doing something useful. It’s really important to me to contribute to making things better and it’s great that my input is valued and appreciated. Over the last few years I have become involved with a few different groups and organisations and have met lots of really nice people. That has helped to build my confidence a lot. Before I would never have been able to stand up and speak to a room full of people. Now I feel confident to say my piece because I know people are listening. I’m also quite proud of what we have achieved with the campaign so far and am looking forward to finishing off some of the ongoing projects in the year ahead.”
Marisha: “My time as a member of the LINk Dignity and Respect campaign has been an interesting, often challenging, but ultimately rewarding experience. Dignity and respect are essential to good health and social care, and they are huge issues to tackle. As part of the Dignity and Respect campaign we have heard about injustices in this area and work to understand how we can improve services and the way they are run. It is inspiring to have the opportunity to support some of the Dignity Champions who are leaders in our community.” 

Onwards and upwards: Plans for the future

We plan to continue with some of our ongoing projects, and we also have some new and exciting projects planned for the year ahead. For example, we have already started to look into how people are treated on wards H3 and H4 at North Manchester General Hospital. So far we have received a few responses suggesting that some people have had negative experiences. However, we are also keen to hear comments about positive experiences. Both will help us to understand how we can make the service better for everyone, which is also a key concern for Pennine Acute Hospital Trust who runs the hospital. 

In addition, despite failing to secure funding from the Department of Health’s Big Idea grant, we will continue to try to establish an activities library for the voluntary and independent sector in partnership with MCC. The idea is to offer volunteers training and equipment to deliver Jabadao exercises and activities in local care homes, thereby greatly improving residents’ lives. We are currently looking for an alternative source of funding.

And of course if you have any views, ideas, and suggestions for future projects and for how the LINk can help to improve Dignity in Care for local people, we would love to hear from you. 
